PONDWELL RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION

Minutes of Annual General Meeting at Westbrook Urban Saints
Saturday 3rd December 2016 at 10.30am

Chair: 


Barbara Spencer 
Secretary:

Barbara Spencer 
Treasurer:

Julie Farmer
Present:
20 members of the Association 

Councillor Reg Barry 

1. 
Apologies:  Robin and Audrey Fayers.
2. 
Chair’s welcome: Barbara thanked everybody for their support by attending the 40th Annual General Meeting, in particular the families who had moved to the area since the last AGM. She also thanked Jo Baynham and his team for providing the refreshments and allowing us to use their facilities during the year for our Committee meetings, having come to our rescue after the Wishing Well closed suddenly at the start of the year. 
3. 
The minutes of last year’s AGM – 28th November 2015 – were agreed as an accurate and true record. They were proposed by Derek Clements and Seconded by Joe Payne. 
4. 
Matters Arising:  Barbara stated that last year the AGM minutes were circulated only to the members who attended the meeting, which proved a success; this procedure will therefore continue and a copy of the minutes will be attached to their newsletter at the end of January. Those unable to attend who sent their apologies will also be included. Barbara also mentioned that a copy of the minutes will be placed on the Nettlestone & Seaview parish website when they have been agreed by the Committee.
5. 
Treasurer’s Report: Julie Farmer asked Barbara to explain the year end statement which had been approved and signed by the auditor, Robin Fayers. Barbara said that although a cheque for £40 had been presented to the Wishing Well for refreshments at the last AGM, this had not been paid in at the bank and was therefore made invalid after the statutory six months. The other transactions included the usual interest of 11p per quarter and £72 subscriptions. The total amount as at 30th September 2016 is £555.12 in the Current Account and £653.71 in the Deposit Account, making a combined total of £1,208.83. The Committee had agreed a donation of £50 to the charity of Westbrook Urban Saints and a cheque for this amount was given to Jo Baynham which he said was much appreciated.
6. 
Election of Officers: Barbara stated the Committee of Joyce Morgan Huws, Linda Merry, Ken Beales, Richard Wright, Julie and Barry Farmer are happy to continue to support the Association. She said she would continue to be Chairman and Secretary if agreed. Barbara asked if anyone else would like to take on either of these roles, but there were no volunteers. The Committee were re-elected en masse, proposed by Daphne Isard and Seconded by Bernard Penney. Barbara said the Association was always looking for new members to join the Committee, so if anyone was interested or knew of anyone that might be, to let one of the members know. Linda Merry said her husband, Roger, would like to join. He will therefore be co-opted at the next Committee meeting.
7. 
AOB: Barbara said the pavement along Bullen Road had finally been approved after several years of campaigning, and work commenced at the end of February in a spell of the most atrocious weather. This has proved to be a great success and a huge improvement to safety for pedestrians. Reg had cajoled and pestered the Council and Island Roads on our behalf to make this happen and Barbara thanked him for all his help and support with this project, especially during a very difficult financial time which made it even more appreciated.

Barbara reported that throughout the year the Committee had received several complaints about someone in the area allowing a helicopter to land late at night on his property for family and friends. We made several enquiries with the authorities, including the Isle of Wight Council’s Chief Executive, John Metcalfe, because of serious safety concerns. However, it would appear that as this happens on private land, there is nothing we can do, unless there is evidence the site is being used on more than 28 occasions a year, then the Council could consider some form of enforcement activity through its planning powers. Otherwise the Council’s powers to control such use are very limited but we will continue to monitor the situation.

Reg had invited Conrad Gauntlett, the new owner of the Wishing Well, to the meeting. Mr. Gauntlett stated that some of the Pondwell chalets had been vandalised and used by drug addicts. The owner of the chalet site had responded to local concerns by demolishing the chalets which could be the centre for crime by people stealing to feed their drug habits. Permission had recently been granted for the chalets to make way for 25 luxury homes on the site next to the Wishing Well. Barbara then asked Mr. Gauntlett what the latest news was on the Wishing Well. He said there had been several break-ins which had resulted in considerable damage to the interior, thereby delaying the refurbishment, but work was approximately two-thirds completed. Mr. Gauntlett, who owns Rosemary Vineyard at Ashey, wants to transfer the business and its distillery to the currently closed Wishing Well pub. Bernard Penney asked where the vines would be planted. He said he had already planted two acres of replacement vines on the former camping field adjoining the pub and aims to follow that with a further five acres during the winter months and re-open next year, with the distillery as an added attraction. Linda Merry asked if the premises will have a restaurant, to which Conrad replied that it will be a pub-cafe rather than a restaurant as he found the concept of finding good caterers difficult and not very profitable. 


A short discussion then took place about the permission to build 25 eco pods with access by the Wishing Well car park. It would appear there was a difference of opinion between Reg Barry and Conrad Gauntlett as to whether the pods would be brick or wood built, making them a permanent fixture and enabling residents to live in them for 52 weeks of the year. Reg said he would investigate the planning permission granted.


Barbara stated there had been an article in the County Press where John Hague of the Ramblers’ Association was looking into the potential for claiming as a public right of way the track running from the side of the Wishing Well through to Seaview. At this point Mr. Gauntlett said he fully supported the reopening of the path beside the chalets which is currently blocked by a locked gate. Linda Merry reported that she had spoken to John Hague who is collecting evidence that there was sufficient support to justify the Ramblers’ Association progressing further with the challenge. It has to be proved the route – which avoids a winding lane with no pavements – has been used for at least 20 years. Conrad Gauntlett said he was hopeful the path will be reopened.

Jo Baynham said Westbrook Urban Saints had their first ever break-in during the summer. Barry Farmer reported that the person who had broken into properties in Nettlestone had been arrested.


Derek Clements asked when Pondwell Close was going to be resurfaced. Barbara stated the last time she checked on Island Roads’ website the date had been moved back to 2019. She agreed with Mr. Clements that the road was in a very poor state with several large potholes in places. Reg suggested Barbara writes to Island Roads to let them know the situation.
8. 
Chair’s concluding remarks: Barbara said that once again this year there had not been any coffee mornings or lunches arranged, mainly due to the closure of the Wishing Well and a huge refurbishment programme going on at Westbrook. However, she assured everyone that she will arrange some social events next year, particularly as quite a few new neighbours have moved to the area, which will give them an opportunity to meet others.


Barbara said there were the usual issues that seem to upset neighbours; firstly, bonfires. She asked people to refrain from lighting bonfires during the day, especially when it is warm and sunny and neighbours might be relaxing in their garden, enjoying the fruits of their labour; secondly, she reminded everyone to be considerate by not parking opposite a neighbour’s drive and be aware of this when friends or family call; finally there was a reminder for those who have dogs, to be responsible and clean up after their pet. 


Barbara mentioned forthcoming events leading up to Christmas. These were:-
· Father Christmas and mince pies at Vic’s Stores today, so if anybody wanted to pop along afterwards, they would be most welcome.

· Saturday 10th December there is a Christmas Market at Seaview Yacht Club from 10.00am until 2pm where the RNLI will have their cards and presents for sale.

· Tuesday 13th December at 7.30pm at Westbrook, there is a Carol service, followed by the grand opening of the new games room with refreshments afterwards. 

· Saturday 17th December there are Carols in Seaview Village, outside Lily’s Coffee Shop starting at 10.00am with the W.I. Handbell Ringers and then at 10.30am St. Peter’s Choir.

· And last but not least, on Friday 23rd December at 7pm, there are Carols in St. Peter’s church with mulled wine and mince pies afterwards.


Barbara closed the meeting at 11.15am by wishing everyone a happy and peaceful Christmas.

